Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, December 8, 2015

East Hampton Town Hall Meeting Room

MINUTES

Present: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Vice Chairman Ted Hintz, Jr., Council Members Pete Brown, Melissa Engel, Mark Philhower, Josh Piteo and Kevin Reich and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco

Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adopt the agenda with the following changes: Move Item 10b (Update on Rating Increase) to Item 4b.  Voted (7-0)

Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Ms. Engel, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of November 24, 2015 as written.  Voted (7-0)

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Special Meeting of November 30, 2015 as written.  Voted (6-0-1) Mr. Brown abstained as he was not present at that meeting.

Presentations

High School Building Committee  

Sharon Smith, Chairperson of the High School Building Committee, provided an overview of Quarterly Report #9 for the period ending September 30, 2015. The report will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office. Ms. Smith also reported that the science wing is in use, the lockers arrived the day of this meeting, the gym will be ready for use in early January and the Auditorium will be ready in mid-January.  The fiber optics and natural gas are in use now.  The Council members were invited to a building walkthrough on December 17th at 7:00 p.m., following the Building Committee Meeting.  It is anticipated that the project will be completed in the summer of 2017.
Update on Rating Increase

Chairperson Anderson presented a framed copy of the rating increase letter to Finance Director Jeff Jylkka for his work in getting the rating increase; the second increase in the last three years.
Public Remarks

Ann McLaughlin, 85 North Main Street, commented that on Saturday, December 12th at noon Wreaths Across America will hold a ceremony in front of the veteran’s memorial on the High School lawn.  They will also be laying 200 wreaths on veteran’s graves.
Ted Barber, 50 Mott Hill Road, commented on the duty of the Chairperson regarding conflicts of interest. He also commented on the fees for parking at Sears Park and provided a copy of a document related to the use of the park.
Kyle Dostaler, 56 William Drive, requested a response from the Town Council prior to the December 21st meeting as to why they chose to burden East Hampton taxpayers with an unnecessary mill rate increase in the next budget rather than follow the advice of the Town Finance Director?
Bids & Contracts
Award Bid & Funding Resolution for Ladder Truck
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adopt the following resolution “Resolved, that the Town appropriate EIGHT HUNDRED FIVE THOUSAND EIGHTTEEN DOLLARS ($805,018) for costs in connection with the acquisition of a Pierce Aerial Ladder Truck and related equipment for use by the East Hampton Volunteer Fire Department. The appropriation shall be funded from the following Capital Reserve Accounts: 1) $50,000 (Fire Department Vehicle Sinking account) 2) $37,626 (Fire Department Sinking Fund for Vehicle Repairs) and 3) $717,392 (Debt Sinking account). The appropriation may be spent for acquisition costs, equipment, and other expenses related to the project.  Voted (5-2) Mr. Reich and Mr. Brown against.
Mr. Reich and Mr. Brown noted they are in favor of purchasing the ladder truck but do not agree with the funding appropriation.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adopt the resolution that the Town Council award the bid for the Pierce Ascendant HD Aerial Ladder truck from Firematic Supply, Inc., 1 Brook Street, Rocky Hill, CT, for the contract price of $847,000 minus discounts for a total of $805,017.11, contingent upon approval at the Town Meeting on December 21, 2015. Voted (7-0)

Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Anti-Harassment Policy

Council members discussed the Anti-Harassment Policy that was presented at the last meeting. Discussion included removing the reference to elected officials in the section related to contact at home via personal cell phone and emails since elected officials should be able to be contacted with issues from residents.
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Brown, to adopt the Anti-Harassment Policy as written.  Voted (3-4) Mrs. Anderson, Mr. Brown and Mr. Reich in favor; Ms. Engel, Mr. Hintz and Mr. Philhower against. The motion does not pass.

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adopt the Anti-Harassment Police as amended. Voted (6-1) Mrs. Anderson against.  The amended policy will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Charter Revision Resolution

Council members discussed the timing for the adoption of the resolution for the Charter Revision Commission.  After the first resolution is adopted, the Council has 30 days to adopt the second resolution which names the members and lists the charges of the commission.  This item will be placed on the January 12th agenda.  This will also allow time for more residents to apply.  There was also a discussion on the number of members on the commission of 7 members or 9 members.
Continued Business

Water Development Task Force Request for Expression of Interest
The Water Development Task Force brought forward their plan to seek interest from private companies to build out and run a water system.  The final draft of the Request for Expression of Interest was presented to Council for approval.  Tim Smith, Public Utilities Administrator provided a Water Fact Sheet to the Council and answered questions.
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the Water Development Task Force Request for Expression of Interest as submitted and direct the Task Force to distribute the document.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Hintz against.
Update on Dispatch
The Town Manager attended another meeting regarding the regionalization of dispatch services with Glastonbury and Marlborough. Some preliminary costs were provided to Council members. The costs would be apportioned between the towns. More information on the costs/budget should be available for the next meeting.
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Brown, to direct the Town Manager to sign the non-binding letter of intent for regionalizing dispatch services with Glastonbury and Marlborough.  Voted (7-0)
Town Council Priorities Summary
A summary was provided listing the top priorities of the Council members for the next two years.  The priorities include Center School/Facilities, Lake Management/Water Quality, Affordable Budgets, Roads/Infrastructure, Water System expansion/Water Quality and Charter Revision.
Update on Communication with Board of Education Chair Re: Appointment
A letter that was sent to the Board of Education on December 1st was read aloud.  On December 7th the Town was served a lawsuit from the Board of Education. It was questioned by the members if a vote was taken by the Board of Education to file a suit.
New Business

205 East High Street Police Parking
The 205 East High Street property was recently purchased from the bank.  The new owners provided an updated lease renewal beginning January 1, 2016.  Mr. Maniscalco and Mr. Brown met with Eversource regarding the possibility of leasing the parking lot behind Town Hall.  The lease renewal will be addressed at the next meeting.
Budget Policy Statement
A draft Budget Policy Statement was prepared by Ms. Engel and Mr. Philhower.  The document will be reviewed by members prior to the next meeting with any suggested changes forwarded to the Town Manager’s Office.  
34 Namonee Trail

The owner of 34 Namonee Trail sent a letter to the Town Manager indicating she would like to donate the property to the town for storm water remediation and conservation purposes.  It was the consensus of the Council to have the Town Manager consult with the attorney to lay out the process to be followed in acquiring this property.
Town Manager Report

Position Updates

Parks & Recreation Director:  Jeremy Hall will start on December 14th.
Assistant Finance Director:  Final interviews are being conducted.
Building Official:  Glen LeConche will start on December 14th.
Planning & Zoning Official:  Jeremy DeCarli will start on December 28th.
The new employees will be invited to the January 12th meeting.

Mrs. Anderson asked the Town Manager to respond to the Inland Wetland Watercourses Agency letter that was received in November regarding open issues that will be passed along to the new Planning & Zoning Official.
Response Regarding Road Striping
An email from Phil Sissick was reviewed regarding road striping.  Comments included that as funds allow the earliest would be spring; some sections of Lake Drive are too narrow to stripe; much of the road is in poor condition and would not take paint well; and the roads will be evaluated to determine which ones are suitable for striping.  The full email will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s office.
Appointments

None
Tax Refunds

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower to approve tax refunds in the amount of $399.84.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks

Barbara Moore, Overlook Road, commented that the road has always been striped.
Phil Visintainer, Ox Yoke Circle, commented that the middle of the road is the middle of the road.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented on the decision to fund the Fire Truck against the Finance Director’s advice; police parking; the disregard for the Board of Finance’s opinion on the Fire Truck funding; and noted that the Board of Education voted that if the resolution was not adopted by Council they would take legal remedy of the situation.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

A letter was received from Jane Bisantz & Associates regarding water rates.  The Council asked that Tim Smith come back to the Council to review options.
Mrs. Anderson reported that the Moderator for the Town Meeting on December 21st will be Red McKinney and that the vote will be by paper ballot.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 p.m.  Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Clerk
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